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Notes of the meeting on 27th March 2009 at Merton Civic Centre


	Attendees:
	
	

	Board Members:
	Cllr Deborah Shears (DS)
	Cabinet member for Children Services

	
	Dave Marris (DM)
	Headteacher, Links Primary School

	
	Mark Payne (MPE)
	Metropolitan Police

	
	Mary Hopper (MH) 
	Sutton & Merton PCT 

	
	Morag Plank (MP)
	Merton Voluntary Services Council

	
	Ayub Khan (AK)
	South London Connexions

	
	Sally McEnhill (SE)
	Merton College - Principal

	
	Dr Paul Alford (PA)
	Morden Hall Medical Centre - GP Representative

	
	Mark Clenaghan (MC)
	SWLSTG - Merton 

	
	
	

	In attendance:
	Paul Ballatt (PB) – Chair
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families – Head of Service, Commissioning, Strategy & Performance

	
	Janet Martin (JM)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families – Head of Service, Education

	
	Simon Deakin (SD)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families 

- Partnership Development Manager

	
	Denise Hobbs, (notetaker)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families

	
	Richard Beales (RB)
	Merton College

	
	Michael Sutherland (MS)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families –

Service Manager Policy, Planning & Performance

	
	
	

	Apologies:
	Yvette Stanley (YS) 
	LBM – Children, Schools and Families

Director of Children, Schools and Families

	
	Christine Parsloe (CP)
	LBM – Environment & Regeneration

Leisure & Culture Development Manager

	
	Helen Lincoln (HL)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families

Head of Social Care

	
	Abbi Mason (AM)
	LBM – Chief Executive’s

Policy and Partnerships Officer

	
	Ian Newman (IN)
	Headteacher, Raynes Park School

	
	Tina Harvey (TH)
	Headteacher – St Ann’s Special School

	
	Andy Redfearn (AR)


	YMCA - for Merton Community Empowerment Network (CEN)

	
	Ray Hautot (RH)
	St Marks Centre – for Merton Community Empowerment Network (CEN)

	
	Chris Bourlet
	Metropolitan Police

	
	

	CC.
	Jonathan Lloyd, Angela McGinlay, Ben Harris, Gillian Dickinson, Peta Campbell, Dee Jupp, Sandra Garvey, Catherine Byde, Graham Dyson, Denise Hobbs; Deborah Fishwick


	
	Item
	Action

	
	
	

	1.
	Attendance and apologies for absence
	

	
	The above apologies were noted.  The Board welcomed Dr Paul Alford as a Board member and GP representative and member of the PCT Professional Development Committee.  It was noted that Angela Gibson had now been seconded to the Dept of Health and MH was attending as the SMPCT representative until Helen Cameron is in post from May. 


	

	2.
	Minutes of last meeting and matters arising 
	

	
	
	

	
	The minutes of the meeting on 21st of November were discussed and the following points noted: 

Standards and Achievements in Merton Schools Report 2007/08

The report was circulated to Board members and Board members were asked for their observations on the report.  

It was noted that Merton College was not mentioned in the report in terms of the College being an LDD post 16 provider.  All details had been sent to Kaye Beeson, SEN Service Manager.  It was agreed this information should be incorporated for next year’s report.

Lead Officers Group

See item 11. Any Other Business. 

It was noted that MPE would present to the Board later in the meeting in depth details on school exclusions and youth crime rates.

Sustainable Community Plan

Board members had commented on the draft plan which was circulated with papers for the last meeting.  The sustainability assessment of all areas had been carried out and amended version of plan had gone for final sign off.

Proposed Merton College and South Thames College Merger

SM thanked all Board members for responding to the consultation on the merger.  Consultation responses were being considered and the colleges were now moving forward to a final presentation to the LSC on 8 April.  Once approval had been given, the merged SW London College should start on 1 August.  However, would probably be business as usual at both colleges as it will take time over the next year to action the merger.  Merton College was committed to the local partnership and had a strong commitment to Merton 6th form proposals.  

SM briefed Board members on the effect on Merton College of the funding freeze by the LSC on major projects.  A report from Sir Andrew Foster on this issue was expected next week.


	JM

	
	
	

	3.
	Laming Safeguarding Review
	

	
	
	

	
	A briefing on the Progress Report by Lord Laming provided by the Children Services Network was circulated prior to the meeting for information.  Board members were encouraged to read the full report.  PB advised that the overall tone of the report was that on the whole system established since beginning of Every Child Matters was not fundamentally broken but there needed to be some fine tuning and alignment.  Clearly some local authorities were struggling, but on the whole the system established was fundamentally sound.  PB briefed Board members on some of the key recommendations.

PB advised that the local authority were at an early stage of reflecting on recommendations.  The authority had been asked to produce an action plan and it was suggested that the Children’s Trust Board might want to develop a wider Children’s Trust action plan.  Action is already occurring in some areas - YS could not attend the Board as she was attending the leadership course set up for directors of children’s services by Ed Balls.

Individual Board members briefed the Board on what was being done in their own particular organisations, and acknowledged the importance being placed on child protection.  Some   

DS advised that the government would make recommendations at the end of April and would have workforce review in autumn.   

The Safeguarding Board presented its annual report to the Children’s Trust Board but it was suggested that should have a standing agenda item for the Safeguarding Board to give regular updates to the Children’s Trust Board.

HL and YS would be convening round table discussions with partners to put together the Merton action plan and various agencies would be invited to take part in due course.


	All

HL/YS

	
	
	

	4.
	Performance Report
	

	
	
	

	
	MS gave an update on the performance report. 

It was noted that indicator NI 53 regarding breastfeeding at 6-8 weeks is coded as red with a notable downward trend.  Janet Mountford of the PCT had explained that appeared to have been a recording problem on the RIO system where Health Visitors could record details in two separate places.  Robust action had now been taken to rectify the problem and it was expected that numbers of mothers who were breastfeeding was improving and quarter 4 would show more accurate data.

It was noted that outcome for NI 117 for 16-18 year olds NEET hits the LAA stretch target for the second year.  Next year would be the 3rd year which would trigger the reward grant if the target was met.

JM advised that the rise in permanent exclusions was mainly from two schools, particularly in one of the academies, where a new regime was in place.  Officers from the local authority would meet again with the Principal after the Easter holiday.  AK advised he could arrange for a personal adviser to assist in individual cases.  JM suggested AK or a Connexions representative attend the meeting with the school.

For the youth violence indicator, MPE advised that the police produce more detailed information regarding youth crime.  Tables giving details of the numbers of suspects involved in youth crime and victims from November 2008 to February 2009 and the offences involved had been circulated.  MPE briefed Board members on the figures.  MPE advised that Merton was at present the 4th safest London borough.  Board members made the following suggestions for further breakdown of the figures:

· To show the comparison of offending rates of pupils excluded from school to those not excluded.  

· Broken down by borough area 

· Any patterns of crimes taking place e.g. on buses, around schools, in shops etc

· Comparison between youth crime and adult crime

· List of children under 10 involved in crimes to assist with early intervention work.

It was agreed that for the next meeting MPE would work with MS would propose a better indicator for youth crime.

MC advised had discussed commissioning with PCT and it was agreed at next meeting MC would present a more suitable indicator on CAMHS issues.


	JM/AK

MPE/MS

MC

	
	
	

	5.
	Young People Not in Education, Employment or Training (NEET)
	

	
	
	

	
	AK gave a presentation on the numbers of young people in NEET broken down by school, ethnicity, vulnerable grouping and ward and Merton’s strategy and the challenges to reduce the numbers of young people in NEET.  The Connexions Service has a statutory duty to reduce NEET, this has now passed to the local authority but the approach is an all around team effort between South London Connexions and local partnerships.

RB gave a presentation on Merton College’s contribution to working with young people in NEET.  Merton College is an active member on the Merton NEET reduction group contributing to Merton NEET reduction strategy, delivery plans and partnership work.  The College were making sure appropriate provision to help young people in NEET to move on to employment or further training is available.

MP advised that a lot of work was going on in the voluntary sector regarding NEET and asked whether Connexions related to the voluntary sector on this issue?

AK advised that Connexions have strong connections and a close relationship with the voluntary sector and there was a level of flexibility in that sector to assist with harder to help young people.  It was agreed that SD would liaise with JM regarding third sector engagement with the 14-19 partnership.  SD to feedback to MP.

It was agreed that slides should be circulated to Board members.  It was also agreed that a link to the website where monthly reports on this issue were available should be published in Young Merton Together.  SD to also liaise with AK regarding circulating specific information to Board members.

Link: http://www.connexionssru.org.uk/performance.html
	SD/JM

SD

SD

SD

	
	
	

	6.
	Economic wellbeing and the effect of the economic downturn – Merton Partnership response
	

	
	
	

	
	Papers were circulated to the Board.  The Merton Partnership Executive Board (and through it the Thematic Partnerships) was asked to give initial responses and develop an action plan.  Discussion took place likely impact of the economic downturn on children and their families and possible strategies to improve the situation.

The Child Poverty Pledge had been signed at a recent Council meeting.  DS advised that the Children, Schools and Families Department and Children’s Trust had been nominated to oversee all actions under the pledge.

This issue would be discussed at the Merton Partnership Executive Board meeting and would then have further clarity as to what was required from the Thematic Partnerships.  It was agreed to discuss this issue further at the next Children’s Trust Board meeting.


	SD

	
	
	

	7.
	Children with Disabilities Integration Project
	

	
	
	

	
	This project has been discussed at Report and attachments outlining the proposals to establish a core team and a virtual team framework and co-locate the core team at Cricket Green were circulated.  The Children’s Trust Board was being asked to endorse the proposals.  The proposals were discussed and agreed.


	

	
	
	

	8.
	Children & Young People’s Inter-Agency Forum – report back
	

	
	
	

	
	SD advised that the Children’s Trust is still at an early stage in terms of engaging with service providers and bringing concrete proposals to the Children’s Trust Board.  Dates for future meetings have been circulated where practitioners would have opportunity to attend and give their input.  The theme for the May 6th meeting at Vestry Hall will be health.
	SD



	
	
	

	9.
	Commissioning for Early Intervention, Prevention and Positive Activities – update
	

	
	
	

	
	PB advised that last autumn partners committed to put together numbers of funding streams for commissioning into a single pot and a group of Trust partners met to produce a prospectus of services for three years and one year which they wanted to procure.  This process went from December to March and the services being commissioned are being contacted and will start in April.  PB advised that Leanne Wallder had taken the lead in the whole commissioning process and expressed his thanks to the voluntary sector for their significant contribution.  The Board may want to consider alterations/improvements to the process for the next round. 

MP said that the MVSC is intending to look at commissioning across the board to see what lessons could be learnt from the process.

It was agreed that a report be presented at the next meeting for information giving details of providers and services that had been commissioned.


	MP

PB

	
	
	

	10.
	Implications of the Comprehensive Area Assessment for the Children’s Trust
	

	
	
	

	
	MS briefed Trust Board members on the new Comprehensive Area Assessment regime which would start from April.  The CAA is the first partnership inspection of Merton children’s services.  There would be a council / partnership overall area assessment and it was intended that the outcomes of the assessment would be put on the assessment website and services would be given green and red flags for good or bad practice.  

MS advised that full details of the systems and structures were not yet fully known and the first year was being described as a pilot year.

Ofsted had their own inspection regime and had a statutory duty to inspect children’s services on an annual basis and will produce quarterly performance statistics.

DS advised that under the last Comprehensive Performance Assessment Merton had been assessed as 4 Star and as part of that the Children’s Trust and educational attainment were mentioned as strengths.

PB advised would be providing a performance profile drawing together the voluntary sector, health and police.  

PB advised that the Children & Young People Plan was likely to be reviewed over the summer and some Board members would be asked to be involved in the process.


	

	
	
	

	
	AOB
	

	
	
	

	
	Copies of a letter from YS and Janet Mountford on the publication of report by Lord Laming on ‘The Protection of Children in England: A Progress Report’ were circulated to Board members.  The content will be carried as the main news item in the next edition of the e-magazine, young merton together.

Lead Officers Group

There have been proposals to develop a Lead Officers Group to act as an executive for the Board following the model of the Merton Partnership.  It was noted that YS would prefer to extend her directorate management team to work more closely with partners rather than making another group, and would discuss this with Board members at the next meeting.


	SD

YS

	
	
	

	
	Date and time of next meeting
	

	
	The next meeting will be 1.30-3.30 pm on the 22nd May 2009 at Vestry Hall, Mitcham
Suggestions for venues for future meetings are welcome.
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